Hi Marilyn

I just got back from North Dakota, and my computer was running so slow up there that I didn’t want to try to reply.

Translation is indeed a fascinating subject.  I may have mentioned that my cousin Nels Nelson (81 years old now) and I have been trying to translate an entire book of about 500 pages from Swedish into English.  The book was written by my fifth cousin and covers the first 5 generations of about my 9th great grandfather.

Here are some of the problems we ran into and how we tried to resolve them.  We’re still not sure if we’re doing it exactly right.

My computer program immediately translated Kall, Sweden into Cold, Sweden.  We decided that to keep it as Kall, Sweden since that is a fairly well known place.

Then we ran into a place like Kallsjön.   Since sjö is lake, we tried Cold Lake, Lake Cold, Kall Lake, Lake Kall, etc.  We ended up leaving it at Kallsjön, since it would more likely correspond to any maps of the area.  

When we ran across a place like Klingermyran, we ended up leaving it the same way, even though Myran means swamp or slough and we thought about making it Klinger Slough for awhile.

My 9th great grandfather was Måns Essing, and of course we found his name spelled as Manz, Mans, Mäns, Esing, Essinge, Essinger, etc.

Anyway, we decided to just leave the place names spelled as we found them in the original document, even though we knew the spelling was “incorrect” in a lot of cases.

Me make many exceptions to our rule.  One example is that we will translate it as Kall, Sweden instead of Kall, Sverige.  We always translated the place names to “Norway” and “Sweden” instead of leaving them as we originally found them.

My inclination is to continue to do the same, for the most part.

I may refer to the farm names as Dahlen Øvre and Hoven Nord when I’m referring to Norwegian documents that have them spelled that way instead of Øverdalen and Nordhove.  

If I find them spelled differently in another source document, I’ll probably use the source document spelling, and then add a note about the probable correct or modern spelling.

I will spell our 2nd great grandfather’s name as Christopher if the source document spells it that way, and as Kristoffer if the source document spells it that way and then add my note on the spelling variation.

I’m still quite curious about how the name got to be shortened to Dahl.

What I picture is this.

Some immigration official probably asked “What is your father’s last name?  In America that will be your new last name for all your descendants.”

They probably said “Dahlen Øvre”.  The immigration official probably just said “let’s shorten it to Dahl”

I have seen quite a few last name of Dahlin and Dahlen in our County land deed books, and it was probably the same case where the immigration official didn’t shorten the name as much.

What do you think?  Let me know if you think I’m way off base on any of this stuff.

I did get a few genealogy documents while I was up there.  Nothing real important, but death certificates, land deed certificates, etc.  I’ll send them to you when I get a chance.

Violet is also working on the names and birth dates of all her grandchildren, so I’ll send them along also.

I’m going back up there the week of June 28th, and should get it then.  

Meanwhile, I’ll have a busy two weeks and probably won’t be able to do much genealogy for this summer.

Your cousin,

Ron Dahl

